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• Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
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Important Dates 
• May 26: Grassland Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) 
• May 29:  Memorial Day - Office's Closed 
• June 2: Pandemic Assistance Revenue Program (PARP) Deadline 
• June 2: Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase Two Deadline  
• June 19: Juneteenth Day - Office's Closed 
• July 4:  Independence Day - Office's Closed 
• July 15: Crop Reporting Deadline 

Click here to learn more about local deadlines and ongoing programs. 

 

Myth-Busting FSA’s New Revenue-Based Disaster and 
Pandemic Assistance Programs 
A Message from FSA Administrator Zach Ducheneaux 

In January, we announced two new programs designed to assist producers who experienced revenue losses 
from 2020 and 2021 natural disasters or the COVID-19 pandemic. These programs are revenue-based and 
feel a little different from our regular programs, but the goal is to better support farmers.   

Both the Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase Two and the Pandemic Assistance Revenue Program 
(PARP) offer a holistic approach to disaster assistance and provide economic support for producers who bear 
the financial brunt of circumstances beyond their control.  
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With the rollout of any new program, there is a learning curve for producers and employees alike. ERP Phase 
Two and PARP are no exception. To encourage producer participation in these valuable programs, I’m going 
to do my best to debunk some myths and misconceptions surrounding ERP Phase Two and PARP.  

With a June 2, 2023, deadline to apply for both programs, it’s important that we clear up confusion about how 
to apply, what documents are required for participation, insurance requirements and related misinformation 
making its way across the countryside.  

Now, let’s do some myth-busting.   

Myth #1 – You need to submit a completed tax return to FSA to apply for ERP Phase Two or PARP.   

While these programs are based on revenue losses, you do not need a tax return, completed or otherwise, to 
apply for assistance. In fact, we have an ERP Phase 2 tool and PARP tool that walk you through the process 
step by step.     

We understand that you may have questions for your certified public accountant or tax preparer, who was 
likely been hard to reach prior to the April 18 Internal Revenue Service tax deadline but we encourage you to 
download the program decision tools and get started. You’ll probably discover that you already have on hand 
much of the information you need.     

The following supporting materials will help you:  

• Schedule F (Form 1040); and  
• Profit or Loss from Farming or similar tax documents for tax years 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022 

for ERP and for calendar years 2018, 2019, and 2020 for PARP.     

The only reason you might have to provide your tax returns to FSA is in the event of a spot check or a request 
from the FSA County Committee.     

Myth #2 – You cannot receive an ERP Phase Two payment if you received a payment under Phase 
One.   

It’s possible that you can still receive ERP Phase Two benefits if you received an ERP Phase One payment. 
There is also a possibility that your Phase Two payment may be offset.  

Myth #3 – ERP Phase Two was intended to be an additional payment to those who received payment 
under Phase One.   

ERP Phase Two was never designed or intended to be an additional payment. Instead, it was intended to 
assist those producers who did not receive relief in Phase One. 

Click here to read the full blog and view a producer testimonial on the application process.
 

USDA Simplifies Application Process for Noninsured Crops 
for Underserved Producers; Improves Risk Management 
Accessibility 
A Message from FSA Administrator Zach Ducheneaux 

Earlier this year, Farm Service Agency (FSA) made several updates to disaster assistance programs to give 
more farmers, ranchers, and Tribes equitable access to recovery programs. Specifically, we made changes to 
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the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) and simplified the application process for 
underserved producers. 

This important policy change opens the door to risk management options for producers who may not have 
previously known about or been able to obtain coverage to protect their crops. 

NAP provides financial assistance to producers of noninsurable crops when natural disaster events cause low 
yields, loss of inventory, or prevented planting. 

Our policy improvements mean that, beginning with the 2022 crop year, having a CCC-860 form, Socially 
Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, Beginning and Veteran Farmer or Rancher Certification, on file with FSA 
will provide producers with basic NAP coverage for all eligible crops. Specifically, FSA is waiving all NAP-
related service fees for basic coverage for producers with a CCC-860 on file prior to the application closing 
date for each crop. These producers are also eligible to receive a 50% premium reduction if they elect higher 
levels of coverage before the application closing date for each crop. 

At the end of January, FSA notified producers who already have the CCC-860 certification form on file 
regarding their eligibility for NAP basic coverage for 2022. If you suffered losses from natural disasters in 
2022, you will need to contact your local FSA county office to file an acreage report, as well as a notice of 
loss, and an application for a NAP payment. 

If you are interested in NAP coverage for 2023 and future years, your local FSA county office staff will be 
more than happy to provide information on eligibility, coverage options, and how to apply for additional 
coverage.  

While these recent policy changes are intended to remove barriers to available benefits and help underserved 
producers manage risk, any producer of noninsurable crops can apply for NAP coverage by completing FSA 
form CCC-471, Application for Coverage, and paying a service fee. Your local FSA office can verify 
application closing dates and ensure coverage for your crops is available. 

FSA is committed to revisiting program policies and finding ways, within our authorities, to remove obstacles 
that prevent participation. Expanding NAP to ensure all producers of noninsured crops have access to risk 
coverage is the result of proactive input from producers and the willingness of FSA employees to think 
outside of the box for the benefit of the producers we serve. 

Please contact your local USDA Service Center for more information on NAP coverage options. 

 

USDA Announces Grassland Conservation Reserve 
Program Signup for 2023 
USDA announced that agricultural producers and private landowners can begin signing up for the Grassland 
Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) starting today and running through May 26, 2023. Among CRP 
enrollment opportunities, Grassland CRP is a unique working lands program, allowing producers and 
landowners to continue grazing and haying practices while conserving grasslands and promoting plant and 
animal biodiversity as well as healthier soil.   

More than 3.1 million acres were accepted through the 2022 Grassland CRP signup from agricultural 
producers and private landowners. That signup—the highest ever for the program—reflects the continued 
success and value of investments in voluntary, producer-led, working lands conservation programs. The 
current total participation in Grassland CRP is 6.3 million acres, which is part of the 23 million acres enrolled 
in CRP opportunities overall. 
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Since 2021, USDA’s FSA, which administers all CRP programs, has made several improvements to 
Grassland CRP to broaden the program’s reach, including: 

• Creating two National Priority Zonesto put focus on environmentally sensitive land such as that prone 
to wind erosion. 

• Enhancing offers with 10 additional ranking points to producers and landowners who are historically 
underserved, including beginning farmers and military veterans. 

• Leveraging the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) to engage historically 
underserved communities within Tribal Nations in the Great Plains. 

How to Sign Up for Grassland CRP 

Landowners and producers interested in Grassland CRP, or any other CRP enrollment option, should contact 
their local USDA Service Center to learn more or to apply for the program before the deadlines.   

Producers with expiring CRP acres can enroll in the Transition Incentives Program (TIP), which incentivizes 
producers who sell or enter into a long-term lease with a beginning, veteran, or socially disadvantaged farmer 
or rancher who plans to sustainably farm or ranch the land. 

Other CRP Signups   

Under Continuous CRP, producers and landowners can enroll throughout the year. Offers are automatically 
accepted provided the producer and land meet the eligibility requirements and the enrollment levels do not 
exceed the statutory cap. Continuous CRP includes a Climate-Smart Practice Incentive to increase carbon 
sequestration and reduce greenhouse gas emissions by helping producers and landowners establish trees 
and permanent grasses, enhance wildlife habitat, and restore wetlands.  

FSA offers several additional enrollment opportunities within Continuous CRP, including the State Acres for 
Wildlife Enhancement (SAFE) Initiative, the Farmable Wetlands Program (FWP), and the Conservation 
Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP). Also available is the Clean Lakes Estuaries and Rivers (CLEAR30) 
Initiative, which was originally piloted in twelve states but has since been expanded nationwide, giving 
producers and landowners across the country the opportunity to enroll in 30-year CRP contracts for water 
quality practices.

 

USDA Reminds Idaho Producers to File Crop Acreage 
Reports 
Agricultural producers in Idaho who have not yet completed their crop acreage reports after planting should 
make an appointment with their U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) service 
center before the applicable deadline. 

An acreage report documents a crop grown on a farm or ranch and its intended uses. Filing an accurate and 
timely acreage report for all crops and land uses, including failed acreage and prevented planted acreage, 
can prevent the loss of benefits. 

How to File a Report 

Acreage reporting dates vary by crop and by county. Contact your local FSA office for a list of acreage 
reporting deadlines by crop. 

To file a crop acreage report, producers need to provide: 
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• Crop and crop type or variety. 
• Intended use of the crop. 
• Number of acres of the crop. 
• Map with approximate boundaries for the crop. 
• Planting date(s). 
• Planting pattern, when applicable. 
• Producer shares. 
• Irrigation practice(s). 
• Acreage prevented from planting, when applicable. 
• Other information as required. 

 Acreage Reporting Details 

The following exceptions apply to acreage reporting dates: 

• If the crop has not been planted by the acreage reporting date, then the acreage must be reported no 
later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the acreage reporting date, then the acreage must be 
reported no later than 30 calendar days after purchase or acquiring the lease. Appropriate 
documentation must be provided to the county office. 

• If crops are covered by the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program, acreage reports should be 
submitted by the applicable state, county, or crop-specific reporting deadline or 15 calendar days 
before grazing or harvesting of the crop begins. 

Producers should also report crop acreage they intended to plant, but due to natural disaster, were unable to 
because of a natural disaster. 

Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, no later than 15 calendar 
days after the final planting date as established by FSA and USDA’s Risk Management Agency. 

FSA offers continuous certification for perennial forage. This means after perennial forage is reported once 
and the producer elects continuous certification, the certification remains in effect until a change is made. 
Check with FSA at the local USDA Service Center for more information on continuous certification. 

New Option to View, Print and Label Maps on Farmers.gov 

Producers with an eAuth account linked to their USDA customer record can now access their FSA farm 
records, maps and common land units by logging into farmers.gov. A new feature will allow producers to 
export field boundaries as shapefiles and import and view other shapefiles, such as precision agriculture 
boundaries. This will allow producers to view, print and label their own maps for acreage reporting purposes.  

Producers who have authority to act on behalf of another customer as a grantee via form FSA-211 Power of 
Attorney, Business Partner Signature Authority, along with other signature types, or as a member of a 
business can now access information in the farmers.gov portal. 

Producers can learn how to use the farmers.gov Farm Records Mapping functionality with this fact sheet and 
these video tutorials.  

More Information 

Producers can make an appointment to report acres by contacting their local USDA Service Center. 
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Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-
Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
ELAP provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who 
have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as blizzards and wildfires, not covered 
by other agricultural disaster assistance programs. 

Eligible losses include: 

• Livestock - grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster Program (LFP), loss of 
purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, 
additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible drought and additional cost associated with 
gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick fever. 

• Honeybee - loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, cost of additional feed 
purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather condition, colony losses in 
excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event or loss condition, including CCD, and hive 
losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

• Farm-Raised Fish - death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of purchased feed due to 
an eligible adverse weather event. 

If you’ve suffered eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses during calendar year 2023, you must 
file: 

• A notice of loss within 30 calendar days after the loss is apparent (15 days for honeybee losses) 
• An application for payment by Jan. 30, 2024 

 

Communication is Key in Lending 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to providing our farm loan borrowers the tools necessary to be 
successful. FSA staff will provide guidance and counsel from the loan application process through the 
borrower’s graduation to commercial credit. While it is FSA’s commitment to advise borrowers as they identify 
goals and evaluate progress, it is crucial for borrowers to communicate with their farm loan staff when 
changes occur. It is the borrower’s responsibility to alert FSA to any of the following: 

• Any proposed or significant changes in the farming operation 
• Any significant changes to family income or expenses 
• The development of problem situations 
• Any losses or proposed significant changes in security 

If a farm loan borrower can’t make payments to suppliers, other creditors, or FSA on time, contact your farm 
loan staff immediately to discuss loan servicing options. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, contact your Local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


 

 

 

 

  
Idaho FSA State Office 

9173 West Barnes Drive Ste. B 

Boise, Idaho 83709 

Phone: 208-378-5650 
Fax: 855-516-8875 

  

Acting State Executive Director 
Farm Program Chief 

Charles Newhouse 208-378-5665 
charles.newhouse@usda.gov                       

Administrative Officer 

Brandi May 208-378-5670 
brandi.may@usda.gov 

Idaho FSA State Committee 

Roy Bunderson - Committee Chair 
Marie Linehan 
Brett Stevenson 

Farm Loan Chief 

Susan R. Smith 208-378-5664 
susan.r.smith@usda.gov                      

Next State Committee Meeting:    September 20, 2023 

Note: To check the status of your FSA Farm Loan (FLP) account, call 1-888-518-
4983 or check with your local office. To find contact information for your local 

office go to www.fsa.usda.gov/id 
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